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Approved
Call to Order

Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.

Distributed Communications:
02.01.18.06 From Academic Affairs Committee: Policy 2.1.25 Short-Term Emergency Student Loans (Consent Agenda 11/19/18)

Senator Kalter: I do have a couple of Oral Communications.  Remind me to get back to them.  I'm not going to do them right away, but I've got a couple.  The first item on our Distributed Communications list is the Short-Term Emergency Student Loans Policy.  My only comment on this one is that we really ought to have a reviewed on date instead of a revised on date so that we know that.  And then I guess I had two questions.  Whether anybody knows whether there are instances when a parent would have to sign if the student were a minor.  This is about getting a short-term emergency loan.  And does that need to be in the policy?  It says, "After the Financial Aid Office approves the loan, the student signs…"  This is basically a policy that is being suggested for our Consent Agenda because of no changes coming out of Academic Affairs.
Provost Murphy: You could ask Financial Aid.  They would know.  For some reason, something is wanting me to think not, but Financial Aid would know for sure because they do other short-term loans.  Like they'll help students buy eyeglasses and things like that.

Senator Kalter: So if we were to have to add the word in that second paragraph "the student or parent signs," does anybody think that it needs to go anywhere but the Consent Agenda?

Senator Marx: I'm fine with that.

Senator Kalter: And does anybody else have anything that they saw about this one?

President Dietz: I've been influenced by an English professor, and I'm wondering if in the first line it should be a student "who."

Senator Kalter: You're asking the wrong English professor.  I have very strong opinions about this, and I always prefer who when you're referring to people, so you and I are on the same page.  Yes.  I have a feeling that the correct is "that" because, you know, a student is not a…

Provost Murphy: Students are people too.  

Senator Kalter: In other words, it's not Mike or Susan or Martha, right?  But I don't even know if I ever knew that rule.  But I would agree with you, Larry.  Let's change it.

President Dietz: Just for the heck of it.

Senator Kalter: Just for the heck of it, yes.

Senator Marx: An alternative might be "a student with an emergency need."  Then you eliminate that altogether.

Senator Kalter: Well, true, yes.  But it's so much more elegant to change it.  Wouldn't you agree?  Just to make the President happy.

President Dietz: Well, I'm happy either way.
Senator Mainieri: My only question is, is this grad and undergrad?  So, when we're talking about a student, it's grad or undergrad?
Senator Kalter: Great question.  It does mention the graduate school in the last paragraph.

Senator Mainieri: Right.

Senator Kalter: So I believe so.

Senator Horst: They're all students.

Senator Kalter: Yeah.  Tracy, do you think it needs to be further emphasized?

Senator Mainieri: It was just as I was reading it, as someone who advises grad students, I was like, oh, I'd like to know.  But then I did see graduate school in the last paragraph, so I assumed.  So I think it's fine as it is.  I was just wondering.

Senator Kalter: Okay.  Anything else on that?  All right.  So we will check about the parent, change the "that" to a "who," but still put it on the Consent Agenda?  Awesome.  
11.15.18.01 From Academic Affairs Committee: Policy 2.2.1 Student Employment (Information Item 12/5/18)

11.15.18.02 From Academic Affairs Committee: Policy 2.2.1 Student Employment MARK UP Senator Kalter:  Let's see.  The next one is the Student Employment Policy.  This one is a blast from the past that we didn't know about.  As some of you may remember, there was this era in 2009 when people started pulling…  HR in particular, or somebody who was the head of HR, started pulling policies off of the policy website without telling anyone, and it turns out that this is (we hope) the last of those.  So you'll notice that the mark-up copy has the previous policy completely crossed out and a new policy put in underneath it.  So this is looking to go on as an Information Item on the 5th.  Anyone see anything that needs to be discussed on that one?  Remember that this one…  It's a little deceptive.  

All right.  So we're good with the Student Employment Policy, sending that to the floor?  Great.  
10.26.18.03 From Academic Affairs Committee: Policy 7.7.8 Tuition and Fee Waivers MARKUP (Information item 12/5/18)

Senator Kalter: Tuition and Fee Waivers.  My big question on this one is, do they really mean to cross out the number four in number four?  Because it looks to me like the partial tuition waiver for children of University employees is number four, and it's not part of number three.  And so I doubt that that is correct.

Provost Murphy: I agree.  

Senator Kalter: Does anybody else see anything on this one other than that? If we have nothing else, why isn't it also going to the Consent Agenda?  Why not?  It looks so incredibly uncontroversial.  Fixing a broken link.  Adding graduate to something.

Senator Horst: Is this the first policy from them that could be on the Consent Agenda or did they…

Senator Kalter: Actually, the one that we just talked about, Short-Term Emergency Student Loans.  I don't know if it's the first, but it's the first one today.

Senator Horst: Okay, so they have to request.
Ms. Christensen: I can go back and ask them if they want to put it on the Consent Agenda and ask them if they want me to fix this.

Senator Kalter: Yeah, let's do that.

Ms. Christensen: I'll do that.

Senator Kalter: Let's sort of assume that it's going on the Consent Agenda, that they're going to say yes, and otherwise we'll just put it on as an Information Item.  Unless anybody else had anything about this one they saw.  All right.  We're already through three of our items.  From David Marx, University Catalog Exclusion of Courses and Course Descriptions.  Take it away.
11.13.18.01 From David Marx: University catalog exclusion of course and course description 
Senator Marx: That is me.  I'm currently dismayed as to why one would want to do this.  I know that they want to do more on the internet with the catalog, but I don't think that that should be exclusive.  I think they should be able to do both without a problem.  We need to have a fixed catalog each year.  Students coming in are under a given year's catalog, and if it's in constant flux then we don't know what that is.  

Provost Murphy: The catalog wouldn't be in constant flux.  
Senator Marx: The courses and pre-recs and so forth.  But eventually they want to put it all completely online.  

Provost Murphy: It is all online.

Senator Marx: I know.  It is.  Apart from having a catalog.  
Provost Murphy: Yeah.  We haven't done print copies for very long.

Senator Marx: Right.  Currently we have PDF copies of the catalog, which most advisors go to rather than the Course Finder.  The Course Finder is limited to one or two semesters.
Provost Murphy: Right, but that will change.  So the web will have all active courses on Course Finder.

Senator Marx: Yeah.  It's still not the same.  Is there a reason why we can't have both?  

Provost Murphy: Well, partly it's a personnel issue.  So you're asking if you can keep updating a PDF, keep updating the catalog every semester and we also spend the time doing the Course Finder.  So the Course Finder is more current so the minute that a course goes through that process of being approved, it can go into the Course Finder and the Course Finder can have all active.  So part of it is a personnel issue to keep both of them and then to make sure that both are accurate, so it's an accuracy issue.  Any time you have two documents that are supposed to be exactly the same, it is an accuracy issue always and we have to be accurate in the catalog.  But most students, I think probably (I'm going to guess) go to Course Finder, don't go to the catalog, to see their courses.  Even prospective students don't look for the courses in the catalog because you can have Course Finder and then the other part of the catalog open at the same time.  You can be looking at both at the same time.  So I think most students probably Google.  And even as a faculty member, if I wanted to see FCS 212, I'm just going to throw it in the search and when you search a course, it doesn't come up in the catalog.  You get the Course Finder.  It doesn't come up on the catalog.

Senator Rubio: Doesn't the Course Finder direct you to the catalog?  I'm pretty sure.  Because I know when I'm looking at it I get access to the catalog because I look at both.

Provost Murphy: It could be.  I'm not sure on that, but I do know that the Course Finder is…  Like I said, what they're hoping for with the Course Finder is simply that it just will be…  They can keep all active courses on the Course Finder and it's just easier to keep that up to date because the minute something goes through the curricular process…

Senator Breland: I actually have always used the PDF.  I didn't even know that Course Finder was even a thing.  I do think it's a great idea to have it updated because I'm a senior and I've been doing the PDFs.  Like I've literally been doing that every…  Because I don't meet with my advisor, really.  I do everything all on my own and I always go to the PDFs and I have I guess experienced how everything has not been updated.  So I've been asking for classes that's not even…  Like I wouldn't know what class is given that semester or not for that year because I guess teachers only would teach one…  Like one teacher would have it for their course but not for the next semester.  So I do find that troubling.  So for people like me who have always used the PDF, I do think it's a thing to be updated.
Provost Murphy: And I'm just going to ask a dumb question.  So, how does the PDF help you with the issue you just explained?

Senator Breland: Well, I wouldn't say it helps me.  That's the argument I'm making.  It's actually not helpful, so I think that it would be helpful if it does become updated.  Like if it can be updated every time, or at least once a year, because I am never really aware of when classes aren't offered, for which year or which semester, if that makes sense.

Provost Murphy: Right.  And that's the information on Course Finder that's not in the catalog.

Senator Breland: And I never use Course Finder.  Exactly.

Provost Murphy: Right.  Yeah, that won't be in the catalog.  The catalog is not ever going to say what time it's offered or what semester.  The way the catalog is set up, it's just a list of here's the Department of Family & Consumer Sciences.  Here's all the FCS courses and here's the title and the course description.  It's not going to tell you what semester it's offered, what times it's offered, who teaches it.  That's all Course Finder that tells you that information.

Senator Phillips: So, something that I've experienced with this, and it's kind of related, is if my major is…  Like, you pick from six electives and I go to look one up in Course Finder, sometimes it's not there and I get…  Like, that was really confusing as a freshman before I knew that they're just not always offered in the semester.  And so that's why the catalog, for me, would be helpful because if I go to a course that's not visible in Course Finder , I go look it up in the catalog and if it's something I'm interested in then I'll know to wait.  But did you say that you're eventually going to combine?

Provost Murphy: That will change.  Yeah, they should have that done this year so that all active courses will be in the Course Finder by this summer.  You're right.  Because that's an issue.  Good point.

Senator Phillips: So then once they're combined, then I guess this would all be fixed, right?  In a way?
Provost Murphy: Well, I think the question was so that currently Course Finder just tells you what's in the current semester, the semester you're going to register for, whereas Course Finder after this current year will have all active courses, whether or not they're currently being offered.  So you'd see all those electives and then be able to know if it's being offered or not.  But all active courses would be in Course Finder.

Senator Phillips: So just the active courses?  I'm just confused because I guess if all the active courses are offered in Course Finder, what would be the point of having catalogs anymore?  Or am I talking in circles?

Provost Murphy: No, that's the question.  So right now what they want to do is split the catalog in half, just take the list of courses…  So right now if you're looking at the catalog and you're walking through and so you see Department of English and here's all the English courses and then Department of Languages, Literatures, and Culture (how am I doing?) and all those courses, and what they want to do is pull the courses out of the catalog and use Course Finder so that every course that's currently approved to be offered by the University would be in Course Finder, not in the catalog PDF.

Senator Phillips: So it would be there even if it's not offered in the next semester?  

Provost Murphy: Right.  

Senator Phillips: Okay, that would be super awesome.  

Provost Murphy: That's a great question.  And that's what we would say, all active courses.  Anyway, all courses approved to be offered, whether or not they're currently being offered.  I wasn't being very clear.  I'm sorry.

Senator Horst: So, am I clear that the catalog is going to be where all the…  There is going to be some sort of catalog in PDF form of all of the major requirements?  Okay.  That's going to be in this PDF.  And then, these women are talking about how proactive they are in shaping their major.  I could imagine one of these people seeing a course that isn't being offered and coming to me and saying, hey, you know what?  I have an interest in this course.  It hasn't been offered in a while.  And then we, as faculty, can change our minds and we can offer courses that we haven't offered in a while.  But if they don't know about it, how would they be able to do that?
Provost Murphy: I think they would currently be listed in the catalog, but the difference is right now in that catalog, all courses that a department is approved to offer are there.  But currently they're not in Course Finder.  Only the courses that are either the current semester or the one you're getting registered for, and the change will be that every single course that's currently in the catalog, because it's been approved to be offered at some point in time, will then now be in Course Finder.

Senator Horst: So they're just splitting the catalog in half, essentially.

Provost Murphy: Yeah.

Senator Horst: But your concern is that there is no description of the courses.

Senator Marx: No, there is in Course Finder.  It has the same information as is in the catalog, but the format is not very convenient for advisement and what not.  So the way we're using the PDF now is let's say I need to find out what math course I want to advise a student to take, I would go to the PDF and look at all the math courses all in one place.  If I go to Course Finder and type in math, it'll list all of the math courses that are being offered, and they're not even in numerical order.  They're just…  I don't know what the order is.  It makes no sense.  But it's just not very convenient to be able to look at the same information.  I think it's more the format that I like in the PDF than on the Course Finder.

Senator Rubio: Well, wouldn't advisement run into that same problem if a course isn't being offered?  I remember I've been told to take certain courses that were never offered, especially certain Political Science and Communication classes that were not taught in, like, years and I'm being told to take them and I go to look.  So, isn't it better for them to just use the Course Finder then?  Because the PDF is misleading for advisement too.

Senator Marx: Oh, yeah.  So as their adviser, I look at what the courses are and then I go to the Course Finder and find out when it's being offered.  So I use both tools.

Senator Rubio: Okay.  I see what you're saying.

Senator Marx: It's just the format in the catalog is much more convenient to use than the Course Finder is.

Senator Phillips: You said you search math in the bar?

Senator Marx: Yeah.  If you go to the Course Finder and type in math, it'll list all of the math courses that are being offered this semester, next semester, and maybe next summer.  That's the limit of it, but it doesn't list them in numerical order.

Senator Phillips: I don't know what exactly….  Like, I forget what you have to do to click it, but I think you can see the Course Finder courses by department, which might be a little easier.  But I don't know how to suggest that without sounding bad.

Senator Marx: I didn't see that.  You can click it there above Gen Ed.  You can click on the Gen Eds and see what Gen Eds are being offered.

Senator Phillips: Yeah.  They have a Gen Ed ones and then there's ones by, like, different requirements.  But I know when I am putting my schedule together I can go and click Psychology and it'll be all the Psychology courses.  I don't know if that would be a little more helpful in terms of…

Senator Nikolaou: I think there is the second tab.  If you click on it, it's going to list all the departments, and then each department has a link that sends you to the different courses.  But it's true, because in the CAS curricular committee meeting we had a couple of advisors come in and they had exactly the same concern that if I go to Course Finder and I write math, it's not only that they are not listed in order, it's also going to list courses that have a requirement for math, but it is not a math course.
Senator Marx: Oh, that's right.  So you get all kinds of other courses listed.

Senator Nikolaou: They said it's going to be too hard to actually look into it.  So we're saying if somehow the first page that you actually go in Course Finder  can be eliminated and actually start with that page that has the separate departments and then you can click immediately on the departments.

Senator Breland: I just have a question about, is that taught to, like…  I know freshman have to meet with advisors.  It's mandatory, I believe, for freshmen.  I believe.  But is that taught, like how to go through those things?  Because I say…  I've never…  Like, hearing all this is confusing.  I've never used Course Finder in the way that everyone is describing it.  So do you all know, is it taught in advisement for freshmen, and can it be?  Because, like I said, myself, for four years, I've been doing it on my own and trying to figure that out, and that has been problematic for me.  Like how he was saying for Political Science, like the same.  I've never known...  Even for Sociology.  A lot of those courses aren't always offered.  And Women and Gender Studies, a lot of those courses change every semester because the teachers change.  Their contracts are like once a year a lot of the time.  So a lot of classes are being erased and new ones put in.  So for people like myself who do it, like advise myself, I guess, I think that it would be beneficial that we, I guess, kind of go through with students and let them know that this is how you could do it.

Provost Murphy: When you came for Preview, did you register for courses when you came for Preview?  And that would have been Course Finder that you would have used to help you get your schedule built during Preview.  But I think part of it is dependent on the department advisors, too.  So, your major is…

Senator Breland: Political Science.  And then Sociology.  But even then…

Provost Murphy: So Erik Rankin would be your advisor.

Senator Breland: But that puts…  And this is not negative, but that makes his job…  Because it is his job, but the timely manner in which I would like to do things and how efficient I would like to do things relies on him, so then that becomes problematic.  So I'm saying students need to be taught those things so they don't become reliable on advisors who can't always do it in a timely manner or as efficient as they, themselves, would like to do it.  Because advisors advise you to do anything, but if someone was to advise me to do Congressional Law for Poli-Sci, I'm not interested in that.  I'd rather do Public Opinion.  You know what I'm saying?  So it's kind of like you can see yourself.
Provost Murphy: Sure.  I think that's going to depend on the advisor and how the advisor works with students.  So I think some advisors probably do help students know how to use Course Finder.  You know, I come from a department where a student has to come in with the schedule built and then an advisor is just going to go through and make sure that they're ready to go and that they're on track.  I think KNR is the same way, that Mindy and Daphne…  A student comes in with their own schedule built using Course Finder , and then Mindy and Daphne are just making sure that they're ready to go and that they're kind of checking off to make sure they're making progress towards graduation; there isn't any outlier.  But when a student goes into that advisement session, they don't go in with a blank sheet of paper.  They go in having done kind of the things that you just talked about that you are already doing for yourself, and that part of it is an advisor that should be helping kind of talk to you about what Course Finder  is.  And that is their job to help you learn how to use those tools that we have for students.
Senator Kalter: I want to agree with Senator Breland, though, because I was the kind of student that really liked to do my own advising a lot.  You know, I was very independent and I liked to read the catalog, actually, which is where I am on this because it helped me to understand what was being offered in the university overall rather than just, oh, I've got to get through this major and here are the classes that I have to take.  And when I came to this University, I was pretty disappointed at the way that students are tracked so early on in their years here that it's almost like you've got to choose a major and just go on that track.  You don't get to explore very much.  So I guess one of the questions that I have…  And the other thing I wanted to say before I forget it Senator Breland is also bringing up an important issue about we do not have uniform advising throughout the colleges and throughout departments.  So some advisors are carrying, like, 500 to 700 students and others are carrying much less than that.  And so that then also means that your point is really important, that some students may feel like I don't have time to go to my advisor even if I wanted to because they're backed up and so I need to register right now.  So, one of the things that I'm a little bit confused about, Jeri Ryburn has been doing the catalog for, what, 30 years.  Is she not being replaced?  Is there a reason…
Provost Murphy: I believe she's being replaced.

Senator Kalter: She is being replaced?  So, I guess that's what I'm not understanding because we wouldn't expect her to update it every semester.  She only ever updates it once a year.  Is that not going to be possible?

Provost Murphy: Right, and then it's out of date the minute it's published.  

Senator Kalter: Okay.  And so that's another thing that I'm concerned about.  So, there seems to be an assumption in this change that students are the only audience or that students and advisors are the only audience, but one audience is faculty, one audience is history.  And I think it's really important that we make sure that we have a yearly catalog that shows all the available courses for the sake of the history of the institution as well as for the various uses that faculty, students, and staff has used the catalog for.  And my sense is that there is no provision for that stable snapshot, that yearly snapshot.  What's that?
Provost Murphy: I don't think we know that for sure because I think in Course Finder you can do that kind of snapshot.
Senator Kalter: That's my problem is that we don't know that for sure.  So, I don't want to put you on the defensive, Jan, because it feels like you're feeling a little bit on the defensive, but I feel like that has not been worked out and it needs to be worked out.  We need to make sure that there are multiple…  First of all, the ability to archive things once a year as a snapshot.  Yes, I understand, yes, it goes out of date.  But that doesn't necessarily mean that that archiving is not important or that having that stable record is not important.

Provost Murphy: I'm not being defensive.  I just don't think we can assume that the University Registrar hasn't thought about archiving.
Senator Kalter: So can we get information about that?  When I was at the UCC, I just happened to be there the week before Thanksgiving break for a different reason and heard a side conversation between Jess Ray, who is the Registrar, and Danielle Lindsey, who is going to be taking over the catalog until they hire a replacement (I guess) for Jeri is what I understand.  And maybe somebody else had asked, "How are you feeling about this switchover?"  And she was, I think (if I remember correctly), a little bit hesitant about some aspects of it.  And so I turned to them and I said, "By the way, somebody has asked for the Executive Committee to talk about this, so I just want to let you know that that's coming."  But before they do this switch, I would like us to have more information about how are you getting these, you know, sort of multiple entry points for one thing.  How are you getting a stable snapshot each year and archiving and that kind of thing so that we…  Because one of the things that I suggested in the very, very beginning (and I feel like I've been ignored, frankly) was why do you have to do this all in one year?  Why not try to do both, which is what David is suggesting?  Try to do both.  Have the same catalog process keep going, adding the thing with Course Finder, seeing how it works, seeing if you can work out the glitches in it (because there will be glitches with that computer program – there is no question in my mind that that's going to happen) and then as you start to stabilize those glitches, then remove the other element.  And I don't know why I feel like that was ignored, but I do feel like that was ignored.  And it would be really nice to have that stability so that we're not doing a total changeover, which is going to rock very many people's worlds, without an element of sort of continuity and then pulling things away.  I mean, we just saw what happened over Thanksgiving break with all of those…  Or, not Thanksgiving break.  Or maybe it was Thanksgiving break.  It was during Thanksgiving break, the week of Thanksgiving, where we had massive computer failures around campus because of a hardware failure.  And so I think that's one of the things that makes people feel kind of unsettled about a huge change like this.  I'd also love to know what other universities have gone in this direction.  Like, are we out front on it or…
Provost Murphy: We're not.

Senator Kalter: We're not.  And so how they have done their transitions.  

Senator Phillips: I guess something that I think would be really beneficial because…  I guess I'll say I'm pretty biased because I use Course Finder a lot, like ever since I came in, because I had credits coming in.  I was using it a lot for early planning and seeing kind of where I wanted to go, and so to me it would make sense to have your active courses on Course Finder (that's really exciting) and then sort of, I guess, using the catalog where you could do archival things and that way the catalog would be a list of all the courses we've offered but then all your active courses would stay in Course Finder.  And I think a system like that which sounds like kind of what is being moved toward, right?  Like the active courses on Course Finder …

Provost Murphy: You know, by active we mean every course the University could possibly offer, ever.  

Senator Phillips: Yeah.

Provost Murphy: Okay, which is what the catalog is.  So it'll be the same…  They're the same courses.  Both the catalog and Course Finder would be exactly the same courses.

Senator Phillips: I guess, correct me if I'm wrong, but say we had a course and then we no longer offer it and we're not going to, is that what you mean by something that would be archived?

Senator Kalter: Yeah.  That's a great example, actually.  So when you graduate, five years from now you may be working somewhere and you want to remember, what was that course that I took?  What were sort of the bases?  How can I figure out my transcript?  How can I explain my transcript to a future employer, for example?  And if you don't have a hard record, right, a solid record, then you don't have as much access to the information that you need to explain that.  Because a lot of students will throw out their syllabi.  They'll throw out all of their work.  I don't do that.  I have it all in my basement because I hoard everything.  I have everything that was ever created.  But that's the kind of historical archiving that is why I think it's important, and it's why Dr. Murphy is saying the Registrar would be thinking about that, right?  Because part of the Registrar's job is to do the transcripts and stuff like that.  What I think we don't have is a lot of information about how stable this is as we're going into the transition.  Right?  So, are we going so hastily into the transition that some of this is either not going to happen or is going to be hidden to most people who have relied on a different kind of process in the past?
Senator Phillips: I guess to clarify, for me it would make sense to have the archival courses, even if they're not offered anymore or not going to be, in the catalog because it wouldn't make sense to keep them in Course Finder  because that would just get confusing if you have out of date courses in there.  But definitely to have that archival purpose but keep Course Finder  with the courses that are being offered and are able to be offered, which again kind of sounds like what we're moving toward, but it would be beneficial to keep the archival catalog with the descriptions and everything in case you do need to explain it.

Senator Breland: So, how does it work if there is courses…  Because I know how you said it's all the courses that the University could possibly provide.  Well then how would you know when the courses…  Because I know certain courses stay dead for a while but then can be brought back up.  Like someone else can teach it.  So, how I mentioned with the Women and Gender Studies, a lot of those courses go in and out or come back in with a different name.  I don't know if you're all familiar with WGS 391 because like Chicana feminism and then it's Black feminism and then black feminism checks out and the Chicana, so it's like it switches over and over but then both are still in the catalog.  So do you all…  Like, how do you all keep tabs of which will come back and how…
Senator Kalter: So that could be two different things occurring.  It's possible that that's simply a change of syllabus, not a change of catalog, where you have somebody who's teaching under a particular course description and one professor has an expertise in Black feminism and another has an expertise in Chicana feminism, but they're teaching the same course number.  And so it could be something like that that's happening.  There are other things that happen where, like, I'm on a rotation to teach Native American Studies every second year.  So I almost always teach it in spring of the even years and then somebody else in my department teaches it in spring of the odd years or whatever.

Senator Breland: Do the students know that, though, or do just you know that?  

Senator Kalter: No.  Right.  And there's tons of stuff like that all over the University where it's so complicated that some of it you could figure out.  Like if you know that you almost always offer a course every spring, you could tag a course as this is a spring course.  But sometimes that's not possible because a professor will have to go on an emergency leave or somebody will just retire and it just jogs the schedule or whatever.  There are so many different kind of variables there that that's always been a problem with catalogs and Course Finder s.  Right?  That you don't have a stable thing that you're working with because there are thousands of courses that you're dealing with and they don't all run on predictable schedules, I guess is what I'm saying.  
Senator Horst: Could we bring in the Registrar and have a conversation about this change?
Senator Kalter: We could.  Now, do we want to do that at Exec?  I'm not always sure whether…  So, Exec has like an hour, right, and when we bring somebody in it usually takes up that full hour.  Or do we want to bring them in somewhere else, like to Academic Affairs Committee?  Or somewhere else?
Senator Phillips: If we bring it into a sub-committee, would we be able to, if we wanted to…  Okay, I know we're on Academic Affairs, but if it got brought to a different one – I don't think it would be – but is there a way to make sure that if you want to hear it you can go hear it?

Senator Kalter: Well, that's what I was going to say.  Then the other option would be to bring it to full Senate, right?  To ask Jess to come into full Senate, and that seems like it would be the best.  I'm not sure we can do that in December because we've got a ton of stuff, and I'll talk a little bit more about that when we get to the next item.

Senator Rubio: I would advocate for full Senate because then you have different departments that might speak more about what their advisors do or different areas.  I think it would be appropriate.

Senator Mainieri: What would be the hoped for outcome or purpose of taking it right now to full Senate when we have some questions that perhaps could be investigated beforehand?  

Senator Kalter: So am I right that this is scheduled to start taking place on January 1?

Provost Murphy: That I don't know.  I don't know that.

Senator Kalter: David, do you have an answer to that?

Senator Marx: I don't know exactly when it's going to go into effect.  But what I would want to request…  The request I would make is to keep the PDFs until after this is fully implemented and people can use it and see what's going on with it and make requests for changes to it before we completely eliminate the PDF.

Senator Kalter: Sort of my suggestion, to have an overlapping transition period to work out the glitches so that we don't have a rocky transition.

Senator Marx: Right.  Because I read the UCC minutes when this was discussed, and they were asking if this could be put in, if that could be put into Course Finder , and the answer is always a yes, we can do that.  But until you actually do it, you don't know how it's going to work.  So that's what I would like to see is a transition period.

Senator Kalter: Tracy, does that…

Senator Mainieri: I guess to me, going from this discussion where we seem to have a lot of unanswered questions that probably would be helpful before going to full Senate.  It seems like going to full Senate from this discussion seems like quite a leap.  I feel like I would prefer if we come up with some questions because it sounds like some of the things that we think are happening or not happening might actually be happening or not happening, and so I think getting some of that clarification before opening it up to the floor might be helpful in causing more directed discussion if we feel like it needs to go there.
Senator Kalter: So asking Jess to come here.

Senator Mainieri: Or sending in a list of questions for Jess to respond to.

Senator Kalter: Okay.

Senator Marx: Yeah, and then just e-mail the answers back to the committee.

Senator Breland: But couldn't those questions be answered at the Senate?  So if we were to send e-mails in to say these are the few questions, the kind of concerns that we had at our Exec and then send that to them and then that can be addressed at Senate and then you could also get everything else in one as well.  So that way it's…

Senator Mainieri: For sure.  I think one of my concerns, though, is that a lot of the questions that we have at this table might already be addressed.  We just don't know that yet from the information that we have.  And if we think that Jess coming here would take an hour, I can imagine opening it up to the full Senate.
Senator Horst: But I don't think the Exec should start investigating things.  I think if we have concerns we can ask Academic Affairs to look into it.  But our agenda is always very long and our job is to sort of come up with potential problems and then delegate.

Senator Mainieri: I guess what I would consider is if we sent some questions, got some answers, and then send it to a committee then we've at least done some groundwork before.  Because we've done that in the past.

Senator Kalter: I guess my concern about that would be the efficiency.  Even if we took a lot of time on the Senate floor, it seems like it would be more efficient to have everybody who has questions get them answered right there rather than having a long process where we're sending stuff back and forth, and somebody has got to be doing that work behind the scenes.  Right?  And that would probably be me, so it's probably why I'm objecting.  But I also…  You know, that work would entail having to go back through all of the different places where suggestions like in UCC have come up, finding them, figuring out whether those have been addressed.

Senator Blum: Wouldn't that argue to make it have Academic Affairs take kind of what we've discussed here and then work on it and then bring it before the full Senate?  I mean, would it make sense to do that?  I mean, to kind of work through the problem a little bit and find out and then bring it before the full Senate to address it because that would be…

Senator Kalter: So we have…  How many different options was that?  One option was to bring it to Exec, one option was to bring it to Academic Affairs, one option is to bring it to the Senate floor.  How many people want to bring it to Exec?  How many people want to bring it to Academic Affairs?

Senator Horst: I'd like to know a little bit more about the timeline and the urgency.  

Senator Kalter: Well, I will tell you that Jeri Ryburn's retirement reception is next Thursday, I think it is.

Senator Horst: And she is the catalog, I think.

Senator Kalter: Yes, Jeri is one of the best people in the University.  She works really hard.

Senator Horst: So the change is effective basically immediately for right now?

Senator Kalter: Well, I don't know because…

Provost Murphy: That I don't know.  I think they really are in good faith sending it to Senate Exec.  I don't think they've done this and are saying…  You know what I mean?

Senator Kalter: Well, they didn't send it to us, but we do have a catalog for '18-'19 so presumably we're not going to…  But what's happening right now…  Usually right now, Jeri would be creating the next catalog, and I can't remember what her deadlines are exactly on those, but it usually gets created by early spring.  So I think we've got a little bit of time but not a ton of time.  Okay, so where were we?  We were asking how many people wanted it to go to Academic Affairs and only two people raised their hand, so that questions should we be going to the full Senate.  How many people would like it to go to the full Senate?  We have pluralities in all categories.
President Dietz: I don't want to prolong the discussion, but as I've listened to this, it sounds like it's a typical issue about migration to a different product of sorts.  And so all these questions are legitimate.  I really would encourage this group not to address these kinds of things in Exec because you'll be addressing lots of other things like this either to use the committee structure or going to the full Senate, and I would really encourage folks to have Jess in to talk about it versus sending questions and then getting responses because part of the thing that we learn from is listening to each other and the concerns that we have, and that can't take place as well in a written kind of format.  So I think Jess would be happy to come to a Senate meeting and he'd be prepared and could tell you, I think, the answers to some of the questions.

Senator Kalter: There's too much of that going on in our society, isn't there?  People writing things back and forth to one another rather than actually talking.  All right.  So why don't we plan to put that on the January Senate meetings because we're going to move to the approval of the proposed Senate agenda right now and you'll see that it's a little bit stuffed.  So let me tell you a couple things here.  First let me not forget.  Do we have a motion to approve the agenda?  

**Approval of Proposed Senate Agenda– See pages below**
Proposed Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, December 5, 2018
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order 
Roll Call 
IBHE-Faculty Advisory Council report (Diane Dean)
Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Larry Dietz

· Provost Jan Murphy

· Vice President of Student Affairs Levester Johnson

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Dan Stephens
Advisory Items:
Textbook Affordability Committee annual report (Anne Shelley)
Action Items: 

11.13.18.03 Policy 2.1.16 Tuberculosis Screening for International Students final version
11.13.18.02 Policy 3.1.45 Recruitment final revised mark-up (Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)

Information Items:

11.15.18.01 Policy 2.2.1 Student Employment CURRENT (Academic Affairs Committee)

11.15.18.02 Policy 2.2.1 Student Employment Mark UP (Academic Affairs Committee)

10.26.18.03 Policy 7.7.8 Tuition and Fee Waivers MARKUP (Academic Affairs Committee)

Consent Agenda Items: 

02.01.18.06 Policy 2.1.25 Short-Term Emergency Student Loans (Academic Affairs Committee)

Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Pancrazio
Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Marx
Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Crowley
Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Mainieri
Rules Committee: Senator Horst
Communications

Adjournment
Motion by Senator Horst, seconded by Senator Marx, to approve the proposed Senate agenda.  
Senator Kalter: I just got from Dr. Murphy, actually, a question about the Honorary Degree vote.  And I believe that Cera looked back in our minutes and found that the Honorary Degree vote is usually the full Senate, not just the Caucus.  So it looks like we need to have that on the December 5th agenda.  Cera, do you remember where it goes?

Ms. Christensen: Well, it's in Executive Session so I would assume…

Senator Kalter: Is it before Chairperson's Remarks or at the end of the day or somewhere in the middle?  Do you remember?  

Ms. Christensen: I think it would make sense to do it after the Advisory Item because our guests would leave.

Senator Kalter: Yeah, that's kind of what I was remembering.  Okay, so we should probably put that as the first Action Item, and as an Executive Session Action Item.  So we've got Diane Dean coming to give the IBHE Faculty Advisory Council report.  I'm going to ask her to have no more than ten minutes, but that's going to be obviously a challenge because there's a lot there sometimes.  And of course there are sometimes questions.  And then we also have the Textbook Affordability Committee annual report; we're asking Anne Shelley.  And then we have a message from Senator Pancrazio that he is planning to do a motion during Communications, and I'm feeling like we need to have a hard stop time on this meeting of like 8:00 to 8:10 in order for the Faculty Caucus to have any meaningful time to keep debating the stuff that it's been debating.  We don't know what that motion is, so we don't know if it's going to lead to a long debate or if it's going to be something really easy.
Senator Horst: Would it be a Sense of the Senate Resolution?  How can we have a motion on something…  Can you communicate a motion?

Senator Kalter: We don't know.  If he were to try to do a traditional motion, we would have to rule it out of order.  Right?  Because those would need to come through Executive and go on, but if it was a Sense of the Senate it would be fair game.

Senator Horst: Maybe that's what he's thinking.  

Senator Kalter: So let me just talk through this.  My sense is that except for the Honorary Degree piece, we don't have anything urgent.  Right?  The action items beyond that are not all that urgent.  Tuberculosis Screening and Recruitment Policy – those are not terribly urgent.  The Information Items are not terribly urgent, and we've just moved one of those down to consent, presumably.  It's still going to maybe squeeze because of the two reports, essentially (the IBHE-FAC and the Textbook Affordability) and then the vote, which is going to have to be a paper vote because we try to keep those confidential so we can't send them out by e-mail.  We do that as a collection.  Would it seem reasonable to people, if I start seeing after the honorary degree vote we're running out of time, to skip over a bunch of stuff and sort of move towards Communications?  Is that all right with everyone?
Senator Horst: I mean, we don't even know what it is.  

Senator Kalter: And he's not obligated to tell us.

Senator Horst: No?

Senator Rubio: Where is the Honorary Degree vote?
Senator Kalter: We're going to put that in as the first action item.  

Senator Rubio: Okay.

Senator Phillips: Could you, as the chair, are you allowed to give him time to speak before Communications if he wanted?

Senator Kalter: One thing that we could do, we used to have the Committee Reports up with the Administrators' Remarks and stuff.  So we could move those up if we wanted to.  I could ask him at Chairperson's Remarks.  I mean, that was another thought that I had.  I'm not sure that's advisable because we could then have nothing happen in the meeting except for the motion.  And since we don't know what it is, we don't necessarily want to prioritize that.
Senator Horst: Maybe you could do a formal motion to amend the agenda, and then he could object.  Seriously.  I mean, if you're running out of time.

Senator Kalter: What I plan to do after this meeting is to e-mail him and just say I understand you have a motion that you're going to make at Communications.  Just wanted to let you know that we're going to stop between 8:00 and 8:10.  Hard stop time between 8:00 and 8:10.  Do you think this is going to need a lot of debate?

Provost Murphy: Who is the he?  I'm sorry.

Senator Kalter: Senator Pancrazio.

Provost Murphy: Gotcha.  But we don't know what it is.

Senator Kalter: We don't know what it is.

Provost Murphy: Okay.

Senator Kalter: Caveat emptor.  So I think just having said all of that, what I'm going to do is the plan that I stated where after the Honorary Degree I'm going to play it by ear and then skip down if there's not enough time to do everything plus his motion because I don't want to disrespect his desire to have a motion, but I don't want to upend the first part of the agenda either.  Okay.  All right.  So all in favor of that plan, and actually all in favor of the agenda, not the plan…  
The motion was unanimously approved.  

11.08.18.01 From Academic Affairs Committee: Email from Academic Affairs Committee
11.08.18.02 From Academic Affairs Committee: Recommendation about Study Abroad funding
11.08.18.03 From Academic Affairs Committee: ASPT study abroad mark-up (Faculty Caucus)

Senator Kalter: All right.  Let's see.  What do we have?  The last thing is the recommendation about study abroad from Academic Affairs Committee.  Part of this is going to be routed out to the University Review Committee for consideration.  The rest of it seems to me like a recommendation for the Provost and for the new Associate Provost.  And do we, as Exec, want to endorse that recommendation?  I was also curious about, for those of you who are on Academic Affairs, how much was it talked about and, you know, was it a long conversation, a short conversation.  Study abroad.  Do you even remember it?

Senator Phillips: I remember the conversations happening, but reading these, I don't remember coming up with these.  But that could have just been like I had slipped or something.

Senator Kalter: So you don't remember voting on those?

Senator Phillips: Nothing is like jumping out, but again, that could just be because I'm super not into it today.  

Senator Kalter: Senator Nikolaou, are you on that committee?

Senator Nikolaou: I think we talked about it for, not two full sessions, but we talked in one session, then we moved to other ones and then we came back to them because we wanted first to see…  We had two or three e-mails from people who are doing more of the study abroad, and they brought forward the problem with who is getting paid, how the different departments can coordinate, that sometimes there is a problem with having two faculty from different departments.  So the first time we talked about that one, and then we said okay, now let's think how we can put it down in, you know, a recommendation type of style.  And I think the main part was if it should be part of the ASPT.

Senator Kalter: So there was no vote?

Senator Nikolaou: We voted on the 18.02-18.03.  The recommendation about study abroad funding and then the one that is more like a list.

Senator Kalter: Okay.  So you did vote.
Senator Nikolaou: Yeah, because we all agree and everything.

Senator Kalter: Okay.  So it wasn't like a formal vote, it was just a does everyone agree kind of vote?  Okay, gotcha.  All right.  

Senator Nikolaou: And because they were more like recommendations and it was not an actual policy.

Senator Kalter: Yes, gotcha.  Okay.  Got it.  All right.  So I guess we go back, then, to my original question.  Do we endorse the recommendations that AAC is sending out?  Do they need to go anywhere besides to Exec for endorsement?  So, what they have…  Obviously the 11.08.18.03 for ASPT guidelines has to be sent to the University Review Committee.  So that's just a separate thing.  The other ones are "OISP should contemplate providing a list of best practices so that deans, department chairs, and faculty program leaders are aware of how these programs can be made financially stable."  Number three, actually, is "OISP should educate faculty on how the programs are funded and work with faculty to secure external funding to provide financial support for both student and program leaders."  And then, number four, "In the case of colleges with conflicting roles, it would make sense to encourage the deans and/or chairs to consider ways to collaborate in order to fulfill ISU’s long-term goals of internationalization."
Senator Horst: I didn't quite understand what the best practices document would look like because there's so many directions that these things can go in.  But maybe it could be done.
Senator Kalter: I'll read another paragraph on 11.08.18.01.  "In regard to the issue of salary, given ISU's institutional culture that tends toward local, departmental, and college level decisions regarding funding, the AAC does not endorse a University-wide, one size fits all model.  What works for some programs will not work for others.  Nonetheless, there are some measures that can be taken to allow for growth.  Faculty, deans, and chairs understanding how these programs are funded is key.  From the comments collected, the AAC noted that it was not clear if faculty, deans, and chairs were aware of all of the different ways in which programs can be and are funded.  We recommend a list of best practices that provide a list of options to all involved."  So maybe what they mean by best practice is not really best practice but just all the options.  Is that how other people are reading that?
Senator Horst: Okay, best practices is sort of a weighed term.

Senator Phillips: Yeah, a best practice is maybe like for your department.  Like if you're in this department, this might be the best way to go about it.  Because overall, I do remember the discussions.  It did just sound like there was a real big lack of communication and that was leading to a lot of frustration, understandably.
Senator Nikolaou: And it was also for other departments who may not be as, you know, far ahead with doing study abroad so if a specific department has been doing it for a long time and they have been successful, that the OISP will know what are the steps they're performing so that they can give some information to these other departments.  And I think that part, the "one size fits all," I don't remember who was on the committee that asked if we can actually centralize it in the university but then Jonathan Rosenthal told us that that probably is not going to fly, really.
Senator Kalter: It would probably take 25-30 years to centralize and or standardize it, and that seems not necessarily the best.

Senator Nikolaou: Yeah, and then there was a discussion about the centralized and the de-centralized decisions of, you know, departments versus the University.

Provost Murphy: They're centralizing everything.  

Senator Kalter: Let the record show that we all laughed.
Provost Murphy: We're taping this.
President Dietz: I have a feeling that there are best practices in this field as identified by NAFSA IIE, which is the professional association and all that.  So I think that would probably be helpful just to say here are some guidelines that the national association or the international association has said are something to shoot for.  But I do think it's the practicality of how things are happening here is what people are interested in.  How did Professor Jones get their way paid on this trip and Professor Smith made their way?  Or how did Professor Jones get salary while they were doing this and Professor Smith did not?  That's going to be the conundrum, and I don't know that conundrum is terribly fixable in the short run or that we would want to fix that necessarily.  Because part of this is that entrepreneurial spirit and an interest in international that not everybody has.
Senator Kalter: Yeah.  So we'll do maybe a combination of best practices from an outside organization and then all of the different ways it's being done.

Provost Murphy: And I think Samantha Potempta would be a great resource.  She probably knows all the different funding models being used all across campus.  So I do think they have the ability to meet the suggestions of this committee, and I think they're good suggestions.

Senator Kalter: Terrific.  So should we?  Can we?  Are we empowered to just send this forward to the Provost's office or does the Senate need to see it?

President Dietz: It sounds like a centralized decision.
Senator Horst: We want to forward the ASPT to URC?  

Senator Kalter: Yeah, we're obviously going to forward that one to URC.  All right.  Seeing no objection, we're going to forward it to the Provost's office through our committee.  And I think we have a motion to adjourn possibly on the table.

Provost Murphy: Can I add something, though?  I did hear back from Financial Aid and the Student Emergency Loan.  It's just like with financial aid.  Minors do not have to have parent co-signatures.  So there you go.

Senator Kalter: Oh.  You could knock me over with a feather on that one.  Awesome.  That's from Downton Abbey or something like that.  From binge watching Downton Abbey.

President Dietz: And I have one piece of just fantastic news to share.  Tricia Griffith, CEO of Progressive Insurance, one of our alum, became the first woman to be named Fortune's Businessperson of the Year.  How about that?  The first female in the country and in the history of Fortune magazine is a Redbird and is getting that designation.  So we're figuring out ways to highlight that and discussing that internally.

Senator Kalter: Yay.  Go, Birds!  Awesome.  All right.  
Adjournment

Motion by Senator Rubio, seconded by Senator Phillips, to adjourn. The motion was unanimously adjourned.
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